DOF vs. Denmark, Encl. 3


CASE STUDY                    
Appeals from DOF Sønderjylland to the Appeal Boards 2007 – 2010
DOF Sønderjylland is the local branch of Dansk Ornitologisk Forening, Birdlife Denmark (DOF) and covers the 4 municipalities Sønderborg, Tønder, Åbenrå and Haderslev in Northern Schleswig. The branch is managed by a board elected directly among the approx. 430 members and it has its own economy and bookkeeping. The main targets of their work are to promote insight into birds and nature by organizing meetings, excursions and bird observation activities for the members. Nature protection is a minor activity. All work is done by volunteers.  

During the last 3 years DOF Sønderjylland has send 104 appeals to the Environment Appeal Board concerning permits given by the municipalities to farmers allowing them to increase their production of domestic animals. The appeals argue that these permits allow an increased discharge of nutrient wastes into the water environment and the air. This will have a negative impact on the ecological quality status of important water bodies and/or habitats like the Danish part of the Waddensea, which is of global importance to migratory birds. These kinds of damages are the municipalities obliged to prevent according to Danish laws and the EU directives.
The appeal mainly concerns that the municipalities have neglected their obligations according to Danish and EU legislation to reduce pollution. The municipalities had not effectively used the rules in favour of the environment. Often, the municipalities assessed that an increased animal production was harmless to the environment, even though the pollution was doubled or more from each farm. 
Our first appeal was sent on 2007 December 18, and the first appeal was ruled on by the Environment Appeal Board on 2009 September 9. At this time we had sent 26 appeals with no certainty that we were right in our understanding of the new legislation. If we had been wrong under the new act of appeal fees, we would have lost 10.470 € in challenging the new law. 
Until now 30 of our appeals have been ruled on by the Environment Appeal Board and we have been agreed in every appeal. The cases have been sent back to the municipalities for new considerations, and the farmers are given 12 month to stop their production. In 3 of the 30 cases the applicant or the municipality has chosen to draw back the permit themselves. All our appeals have proven well-founded, and all the decisions made by the municipalities were illegal.
We have not at any time had more appeals pending than the 74 appeals that were under consideration in the Environment Appeal Board at New-year 2010/11.
Within the said period of 3 years DOF Sønderjylland has sent 1 appeal to the Nature Appeal Board affected by the former appeal fee of 67 €. The board did not agree on the other appeal and our 67 € was lost. 

The annual accounts of DOF Sønderjylland for year 2010 shows an income of member fees of 3465 € (the only permanent income), which could have covered 8 of the new appeal fees, but the outcome of all the ordinary activities in 2010 was a deficit of 883 €. At the end of year 2010 the capital was 13.140 €, which is the savings from a 39 year lifetime. This fortune could only cover 32 of the new appeal fees before the branch went bankrupt. The last 42 of our appeals would not have been sent. Any illegal given production permit would afterwards be changed into legality. 
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